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SUBJECT

Creation of a bike sharing program in King County 
SUMMARY

This legislation would register the Council’s support for efforts of public and private-sector partners to create a program of short-term bicycle rentals in urban areas of King County.
BACKGROUND
Bike sharing is a concept that originated in Europe about 40 years ago as a way to enable city residents to make short trips on bikes provided and maintained by the city or some other entity. Programs have been structured in different ways as the concept has been refined over the years, along with bike and storage technology which has evolved in response to maintenance, vandalism and theft problems. Some programs have been city-operated but the trend in recent years is to contract with a non-profit or for-profit vendor responsible for all aspects of the operation. Bikes specially designed for hard use and low maintenance are distributed around a city in locking racks (“kiosks”) where access is controlled by various technologies that incorporate user financial incentives to ensure that the bike is returned to any kiosk. Bike sharing is primarily directed at residents but also appeals to visitors interested in exploring the city in their own way at their own pace. Start-up and operating revenue is derived from grants, user fees (e.g. subscriber and per-use charges) and from advertising displays at the kiosks and on the bikes. 
King County first experimented with in-house bike sharing twenty years ago when, then County Executive Tim Hill made a modest investment in a county bike fleet based in the downtown Seattle parking garage. Elsewhere in the Northwest, Portland biking enthusiasts distributed yellow-painted bikes around the city in 1994 in a short-lived effort that had no means of controlling or charging for bike use. More recently, the City of Portland explored bike sharing in 2008 but has yet to institute a program. 
The current effort to develop a bike sharing program in King County is an informal partnership involving staff from King County Metro Transit, and interest from the cities of Seattle, Bellevue, Redmond and Kirkland, bicycle groups, institutions such as the University of Washington, Children’s Hospital, and Group Health and private-sector employers. The partners are exploring various ways of structuring a program prior to issuing an RFP to test the interest of potential vendors. By approving Proposed Motion 2010-0356 the Council would add its support to that effort while clarifying its understanding that no County expenditures would be required and that related grant requests should not displace higher-priority transportation funding requests.          
The committee amended the proposed motion to add the cities of Bellevue and Redmond to the list of entities involved in the bike sharing partnership. 
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